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Inhaled Particles VIII

INHALED PARTICLES VIII: HISTORY OF THE SYMPOSIA

In the late 1950s the lung dust diseases, silicosis and coal-workers' pneumoconiosis
dominated the industrial hygiene scene; asbestos was but a cloud on the horizon.
New research results and new ideas for better hygienic measurements abounded,
for example the concept of aerodynamic selective sampling, but people in the
corridors of power were reluctant to change established practices. So the BOHS
announced "a Symposium on the physical, chemical and physiological factors
governing the entry of harmful substances into the body via the respiratory system"
to be held in 1960. (Note: no mention of clearance, biological response or
epidemiology.) The Society believed "that this Symposium would meet a real need
in providing an opportunity for the comprehensive discussion of recent research in
this field and that the published proceedings would be of value not only to research
workers but also to those concerned with the practical problems of establishing and
maintaining safe environments". The bringing together into one volume of
information normally scattered over diverse literature was an important objective
of the enterprise. It was an ambitious undertaking for a small society barely 7 years
old, with meagre financial resources. The announcement received a good response.
Several VIPs gave their active support. Most of the experts worldwide that we
hoped to attract joined in when they learned that their peers were doing likewise.
Governmental and other institutions, and industry, gave generous financial help.
The Symposium, held in Oxford, in March 1960, was attended by 251 delegates
from 20 countries (50% more than are present here). Thirty-eight papers were
presented. Consecutive interpretation was provided for the discussion, which was
recorded. The registration fee was £4.00 and the event was an undoubted success.
American visitors found the experience of unheated student accommodation in
historic Balliol College "something to talk about when we get home". Subsequent
symposia were held during summer vacations! (Was anyone other than present
speaker there? No! Who was not born then? No response. . . A mature company!)
The proceedings, "Inhaled Particles and Vapours", edited by Norman Davies,
were published by Pergamon Press in 1961. The Society's journal, The Annals of
Occupational Hygiene, had been launched in the previous year. Pergamon's
proprietor, Robert Maxwell, took on both of these when no other publisher was
interested. John Gilson, President of BOHS in 1961 reported on the proceedings:
"There is no doubt that this work which is unique in the history of the subject, will
be found in laboratories and libraries all over the world. It is carrying the name of
the Society with it and giving us something to live up to." The 1960 meeting had
been thought of as a one-off event. But its success—and continuing interest in
inhaled particles—prompted BOHS to organize Inhaled Particles and Vapours II,
in Cambridge, in 1965. This time there was no difficulty in attracting papers or
people. Forty-seven papers (a 25% increase) were presented to a capacity audience
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of 286 delegates from 21 countries. Some late applicants had to be turned away.
Simultaneous interpretation in French and German was provided. (I think only
Charles Rossiter of the present company, other than myself, was there.) The
inclusion of 'vapours' in the first two symposia was to meet the wishes of those
BOHS Council Members whose interests lay there rather than with particles: the
'Wets' (chemists) vs. the 'Drys' (physicists). Few 'vapour' papers were offered, and
these did not tie in well with the particles theme. By the late 1960s some results
from important epidemiological studies of silicosis and CWP were emerging, and
parties concerned suggested that the BOHS might arrange an international
conference. This developed into Inhaled Particles III (no vapours) held in London
in September 1970. There was again an enormous expansion: 339 delegates came
from 25 countries, including Russia for the first time. Ninety-one papers were
accepted and the programme was extended to 2 weeks. The European Community
kindly provided interpreters for simultaneous translation, free of charge. (Two
contributors to the 1970 meeting, Otto Raabe and Graham Gibbs, are here
presenting papers again.) The two-week experiment was not wholly successful for
either delegates or organizers, and so future symposia were restricted to one 5-day
week. The two-fold increase in the number of papers also created publication
problems. The status of the Symposia for attracting prime material was linked with
that of the published Proceedings. Papers were peer-reviewed and edited to the
standard of regular scientific journals, and came to be accepted as such by
referencing journals and libraries. Transcripts of the discussion—and any addition-
al written questions—were referred back to authors for considered response and
included in the Proceedings. The increased size of Inhaled Particles and rising
production costs caused Pergamon Press to ask for camera-ready copy, which we
rejected because it would restrict editorial review. So we looked for another
publisher, and Inhaled Particles III was published as two volumes and 1090 pages,
in letter-press, by Unwin Brothers, in 1971. Vapours had been squeezed out of the
1970 agenda. So the 'wets' arranged a separate meeting on Inhaled Gases and
Vapours in 1971. This had limited response and was not repeated. But we were
asked by BOHS Council to re-instate vapours in the next, 1975, symposium.
Edinburgh 1975 was the next venue, and the peak occasion, with 434 delegates
from 29 countries. One hundred and sixty-five papers were offered but only 66
(40%) could be accepted for presentation in the 5 days available. Sixty-one
'particle' papers with discussions were published, by Pergamon Press once again, as
Inhaled Particles IV, in two Parts. Five 'vapour' papers were printed separately in
The Annals of Occupational Hygiene. The two topics were not again combined.
Edinburgh 1975 was followed by Inhaled Particles V, held at Cardiff in 1980. Again
offers of papers far exceeded the capacity of a 5-day meeting; 69 were accepted for
presentation. The attendance, 317, was somewhat less than at Edinburgh. The local
civic authorities, City and Region, laid on generous receptions for our international
audience. We survived a protocol crisis when the respective top persons of these
local authorities discovered they had not received reciprocal invitations from their
opposite numbers! The Proceedings of the 1975 meeting, Inhaled Particles V, were
again published by Pergamon Press in the customary letter-press style. But they
issued it as an extra numbered Volume of The Annals, instead of a supplement, and
billed all subscribers accordingly. Not surprisingly, this brought protests. By the
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time of the Vlth Symposium (Cambridge 1985), veterans of the original organizing
teams, and the editor, had been succeeded by new people with new ideas. Poster
presentations were introduced so that fewer would-be contributors need be
disappointed, and a Workshop on Lung Dosimetry was added in parallel sessions.
This more than doubled the total presentations, to 144, and registrations rose to
near the 1975 peak. It also doubled the editorial and printing load (equalling more
than 2 years of The Annals) and Pergamon Press again asked for camera-ready (or
computer-ready) copy. The European Community, which had generously provided
multi-language interpretation at earlier symposia, agreed to re-type the edited texts
for computerized printing. This did not work smoothly. There was a 3-year delay
before publication—though the final result was fine—and preparations for Sympo-
sium V II were set back by a year, to 1991.

This hiatus did not diminish support for the Vllth Symposium, held in Edin-
burgh, 1991. Two hundred and fifty papers were offered and 140 were accepted,
divided equally between oral and poster presentation. One hundred and twenty-six
reached publication. The editors, still determined to maintain the standards of
previous proceedings, were over-burdened. Publication again took 3-years. This
elicited an official apology from the BOHS and an assurance of timely publication
for any future venture of the same kind. The series was clearly in jeopardy. I was
not privy to the BOHS Council's discussions but am told that some members fought
for another go, led by Nicola Cherry. So here you are again! The programme and
attendance show continued support, and that Inhaled Particles is still a live subject.
There are oral presentations, parallel sessions, and posters. All are to be published
rapidly as shortened papers, with a little editorial tidying-up, and as a supplement
to The Annals. Professionalism has come to Head Office! I have many memories of
the earlier symposia. I particularly remember the first meeting 36 years ago in
Oxford when, never having been President of anything before (or since), I had to
address the dinner guests from the daunting height (I was going to say 'pinnacle of
Academe' then remembered that we are now in Cambridge) of the Master's Chair
at the High Table in the Great Hall of Balliol. I recall quoting some words from
Shakespeare's Hamlet to the assembled company—and I can apply them again to
you now, "What a piece of work is a man! How noble in reason! How infinite in
faculty! . . . this quintessence of dust." You are the quintessence of dust, but I trust
that in future years you can look back on the proceedings of this Symposium as
noble in reason!

Finis.
W. Henry Walton
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